
TOWN COUNCIL


JAMESTOWN, RHODE ISLAND


April 24, 1995

A regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at the Town Hall, 93 Narragansett Avenue, at 7:36 PM by Council President Fred Pease. The following members were present:


Paul A. Robertson, Vice-President


Richard A. Hines


Mark E. Liberati


Steven M. McInnis

Also present were:


Frances H. Shocket, Town Administrator


Theresa C. Donovan, CMC, Town Clerk


Thomas P. Tighe, Chief of Police


Steven J. Goslee, Public Works Director


Arthur J. Christman, Deputy Fire Chief


James A. Donnelly, Esq., Town Solicitor

Following the Pledge of Allegiance, Council President Pease called for a moment of silence for the victims of the Oklahoma City, OK bombing.


AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
1)
Proclamation for Eagle Scout Scott E. Froberg: Mick Cochran, Troop 1 Scoutmaster introduced Scott E. Froberg, stating that Mr. Froberg has achieved the highest honor in scouting, and that only 2% of all scouts attain the rank of Eagle Scout. Council President Pease read the proclamation aloud and presented same to Mr. Froberg.


SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING COMMISSION
1)
Class B-Victualer license transfer application:

DM Conanicus Corp.





Frick-Em, Ltd.

dba Bay View Bar & Grill


TO

dba Frick's at the Bay View

53 Conanicus Avenue (Unit 1-R)


53 Conanicus Avenue (Unit 1-R)

2)
New license application (Class B-Victualer):


Frick-Em, Ltd.


dba Frick's at the Bay View


53 Conanicus Avenue (Unit 1-R)

Council President Pease opened the hearing on both matters at 7:42 PM.

John A. Murphy, Esq. (representing Frick-Em, Ltd.): Doreen McCann of DM Conanicus Corp. and my client Volker Frick are present; Council has previously be notified in writing that Emerson has withdrawn.

G. M. Bruce Livingston: I am pleased that Chef Frick is coming to Jamestown; I am familiar with his Newport restaurant and his work at the New York Yacht Club; I gladly welcome him to town.

William Ashton: My wife and I have known Chef Frick for over 15 years; our memories in his restaurant are of good food and good times.

Robert Trout: I have known him for 17 years; the quality of his food and restaurants will be an asset to Jamestown.

Phyllis Bedard: I own and operate Trattoria Simpatico and support the transfer; as a restauranteur, I am aware of his reputation and feel his restaurant will be an asset.

Patricia Sheehan: I have known for Chef Frick for many years and have friends who have been neighbors of his restaurant; they have always expressed that he was a considerate neighbor; I was his co-worker at the Newport Yacht Club; I respect him personally and professionally.

There being no one wishing to speaking against the application, Council President Pease declared the hearing closed at 7:59 PM. Ms. Donovan confirmed that additional creditors' releases had been received and that only the State tax certificate of good standing was still outstanding. Motion by Councilor Hines, seconded by Councilor McInnis to approve the Class B-V license transfer as advertised, subject to resolution of taxes and debts. So voted.

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve the new license application of Frick-Em, Ltd. as advertised, subject to resolution of taxes and debts. So voted.

Upon request of Mr. Murphy, motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to amend the agenda to take New Business out of agenda order. So voted.


NEW BUSINESS

3)
License transfer applications:


(all from DM Conanicus Corp. dba Bay View Bar and Grill)


Applicant






Type

Frick-Em, Ltd.





Victualer


dba Frick's at the Bay View


Entertainment


53 Conanicus Avenue (Unit 1-R)

Sunday Sales

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve all three license transfer applications for Frick-Em, Ltd. dba Frick's at the Bay View, subject to resolution of taxes and debts. So voted.

1)
License renewal applications:


Applicant






Type

Zeek's Creek Bait and Tackle, Inc.

Sunday Sales

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve the renal application of Zeek's Creek Bait and Tackle, Inc., subject to resolution of taxes and debts. So voted.

2)
One-day license applications:

One-Day License Policy: Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Liberati to maintain the current policy requiring a resident sponsor for rental of the John C. Rembijas Pavilion or Fort Getty sites, but not to require clearance of debts on the part of the sponsor for purposes of licensing. So voted.


Applicant



Type


Location
  a) RI Licensed Beverage
Entertainment
Rembijas Pavilion


Dealers Assn.


(07/11/95)

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve the application of RI Licensed Beverage Dealers Association. So voted.

  b) Richard H. Green

Entertainment
Rembijas Pavilion







(06/03/95)

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve the application of Richard H. Green. So voted.

  c)
Quononoquott Garden

Peddlar

Corner of North Rd.


Club




(05/20/95)
and Arnold Avenue

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve the application of Quononoquott Garden Club. So voted.

4)
New license application: 


Applicant                Type           Location

Spinnakers Cafe Inc.     Peddlar        East Ferry 

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve the application of Spinnakers Cafe Inc.. So voted by 4 in favor, none opposed and Councilor Liberati abstaining.

5)
Request of Kenyon Oil Company, Inc. dba Jamestown XTRA MART for extension of victualing license to 24-hours

Ms. Donovan: Council may want to establish a local ordinance to regulate fees and fines to augment RIGL 5-24-1; you could schedule the public hearings for both the proposed ordinance and the first application on the same night. Councilor Liberati: Since this is the first request of this kind, we might need input from the Planning Commission and/or Town Planner; there should also be some discussion of fees since businesses operating during these hours may require more public services in the form of police and/or fire calls. Discussion followed about how victualing licenses differ from other types of business licenses, ie. what regulates their hours of operation. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Liberati to advertise XTRA MART's request for hearing, and to solicit comment from various Town officials including the Planning Commission and Chief of Police. So voted. Ms. Donovan: Hearing date will be May 22 to accommodate advertising requirements.


CONSENT AGENDA
Ms. Donovan: The abatements and addenda of taxes report of the Tax Assessor was included in Council's packet, but inadvertently omitted from the consent agenda. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to include the report received 04/20/95 on the consent agenda. So voted. Councilor Hines: Remove #5. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve the consent agenda as amended. So voted. The amended consent agenda consisted of:

1)
Adoption of Council Minutes (04/10/95 regular meeting)

2)
Bills and Payroll

3)
Copies of minutes of Boards and Committees



a)
Tax Assessment Board of Review (04/05/95)


b)
Jamestown Housing Authority (03/08/95)


4)
CRMC Notices


a)
Assent Modification: Nancy Bennett (Plat 12, Lot 210; Beavertail Road) corrected footprint, revised ISDS plan and verification of plat/lot

6)
Invitation to meeting at Electric Boat Division of General Dynamics (05/03/95)

7)
Invitation to candlelight vigil for National Crime Victims' Rights Week (04/24/95)

8)
Harbor Management Commission attendance record (through 04/12)

9)
Abatements and Addenda of Taxes report of Tax Assessor received 04/20/95

5)
RIDEM Water Resources Division's request for water pollution abatement projects: Councilor Hines: Is there anything here to be concerned about? Mr. Goslee: In order to apply, we need an updated facilities plan that would cost about $50,000. Motion by Councilor Hines, seconded by Councilor Robertson to accept item #5. So voted.

(Maryanne Crawford, Finance Director arrived at 8:14 PM.)


EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT
1)
Solicitor: litigation and real estate

2)
Administrator: personnel

(all as scheduled; no objection from Council)


PUBLIC HEARINGS
1)
Proposed amendment to Jamestown Code of Ordinances to create Chapter 19, entitled Location of Utilities and Recording of Easements (copy of full proposal attached hereto)

Councilor Robertson: How will this proposal affect people who do not know their well or ISDS is on someone else's property, or vice versa? Solicitor: Council had originally discussed registering existing systems, but found that impossible to impose; this regulation would be for new systems only; existing situations cannot be legislatively corrected without interfering with property rights. Councilor Liberati: This has also been reduced to regulate private wells and septic systems only, not municipal supplies. 

Council President Pease opened the hearing at 8:20 PM.

John A. Murphy, Esq.: I am in favor of it; my office does many title searches in town and would find it very helpful; it would also regularize the system.

There being no one else wishing to comment, the hearing was declared closed at 8:22 PM. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve the adoption of the ordinance as advertised. So voted. Councilor Liberati: What happens to utilities in the village area? Mr. Goslee: Water and sewer customers need frontage; our regulations do not allow easements.


OPEN FORUM
1)
Scheduled Requests to Address

a)
Andrew Weicker re: lease between the Town of Jamestown and Conanicut Marine Services (see Unfinished Business #1): I obtained a copy of the proposed lease, and existing lease. Councilor McInnis: The lease negotiating committee has not finished work on it yet, nor presented it to CMS yet. Mr. Weicker: Then, considering it as a draft, there appears to be insufficient attention to insurance, the Town paying for utilities on the wooden dock, and there being no narrative about existing or proposed circumstances; I am concerned about the impact of the proposed East Ferry plan on this lease; I urge you to put more into writing. Councilor McInnis: The draft document is not an official position of the Town; the committee still working on it, and there was a misunderstanding by having it placed on the agenda; there is also a misconception about the steel pier: CMS leases the right to put a marina in the basin that is strung off the pier, to right to have enough room to launch and remove boats from the pier and to have a dockhouse at the end of the pier; the Town will be the primary beneficiary if the steel pier is extended; there is a proposal in the draft to increase CMS's rent if the steel pier is extended resulting in protection from wave action and/or number of slips available changes; the lease really is not tied to the East Ferry plan. Councilor Hines: I would like to know more about the narrative suggestion, and will give more consideration to the insurance aspect.

2)
Non‑Agenda Requests to Address

Patrick McMahon: Representing US Public Interest Research Group, we request Council permission to conduct political door-to-door canvassing during the month of May; we are a non-profit organization with an office in RI for the last five years; we canvass from 4:00 PM until 9:00 PM with 8 or 9 canvassers; we come back later than those hours if requested by a resident; we register our vehicles and canvassers with the police each evening before starting. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve the request subject to registering canvassers with the Chief of Police and restriction of canvassing hours from 4:00 PM until 8:00 PM with appointments scheduled between 8:00 PM and 9:00 PM. Chief Tighe: We had no problems with them last year. Motion so voted.

John H. Brittain, Jr.: (Distributed copies of Planning Commission's draft amendments to the Guest House section of the Zoning Ordinance to Council members) I spoke to the Planning Commission regarding Article XV of the zoning ordinance, which is currently under consideration for revision; I am seeking Council's support on moving ahead on amending this article; I purchased a house on Conanicus Avenue in a non-conforming zone (R-20); I want to make it a bed and breakfast establishment; Planning Commission's proposal would allow guest houses in all zones by special exception, so Zoning Board approval would still be required; I am asking Council to take this amendment out and consider it individually instead of waiting until the Planning Commission is ready to move forward on its recommendations on all amendment proposals. Councilor McInnis: This amendment would change the regulations for all zoning districts and I believe the Planning Commission is also working on changes to district boundaries. Councilor Liberati: Giving this section its own hearing will give it maximum exposure for public comment; however, I am concerned about how other sections of the ordinance may be affected by possibly approving this section, such as definitions (guest house versus bed and breakfast). Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to advertise the proposed amendment for public hearing, subject to receipt by the Town Clerk of communications from the Town Planner and Planning Commission endorsing the concept of adopting this ordinance separate from the comprehensive amendments being prepared, and a statement from them that this is consistent with all the other provisions of the current law. So voted.

Scott Cecil: I am addressing a concern by a number of over-35 basketball players; we were not included in the league started at the school; when I questioned it, I received no response from the Recreation Director nor the Town Administrator; 8 players were omitted; off-island players were allowed; this is unfair to taxpayers. Ms. Shocket: The recreation director advised me that the league is composed of teams, not individuals, with the team captain responsible for paying fees and organizing the team; they signed up players as individuals 4 years ago and it lasted 2 weeks because they did not like the teams they were assigned to; although the league has already started, the director said they would accommodate another team; there are 7 to 8 players on most teams. Mr. Cecil: I disagree with that account; there was no advertising and no response to my inquiries; ringers have been brought in from the Newport area; these are non-taxpayers using the gym. Council President Pease: Get your team together and go see the recreation director.


REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES AND TOWN OFFICIALS

1)
Frances H. Shocket, Town Administrator

a)
General Report (attached hereto)

Additionally:

Beavertail Lighthouse Cottage: Mr. Goslee: We found the water main 800 to 900 feet from the cottage; we will have to drill a shut off into the main starting at the main and put in a 1 or 1.5 inch line; there is a lot of buried debris to dodge.

Fire Department: Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to authorize the Town Administrator to go out to bid with the specifications for refurbishment of Engine #1, as approved in the 1995-6 capital improvements budget. So voted. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to authorize the Town Administrator to go out to bid with the specifications for the purchase of two defibrillator units, also subject to the capital improvements budget. So voted.

East Ferry Plan: Council consensus: Due to unavailability of the library, the work session scheduled for May 17 will be held at the community center at 7:30 PM; the Planning Commission is invited to participate.

Police Cruiser: Motion by Councilor Robertson, seconded by Councilor McInnis to authorize the Town Administrator to utilize the $18,000 included in the capital improvements budget and release an additional $1,430 from elsewhere in the police budget to purchase a police vehicle for a total of $19,430. So voted.

b)   For Council Consideration


i)
Action requiring transfer station stickers to be permanently affixed to the windshield

Motion by Councilor Hines, seconded by Councilor McInnis to amend item #3 of the rules and regulations for the Jamestown transfer and recycling station to strike the second sentence from the section and replace it with "The sticker shall be permanently affixed to the windshield on the driver's side for dumping privileges to be in effect; no dumping shall be allowed without compliance with this requirement." Mr. Weicker: The colors chosen from year to year are too similar; people are also resistant to day-glo colors. Motion so voted. Ms. Shocket: All transfer station stickers are now being sold at the transfer station only, and are affixed to the windshield at that time.

2)
Letter from Town Clerk re: May 17 scheduled work session re: East Ferry Plan: (previously addressed)


UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1)
East Ferry Lease (continued from 04/10/95): Councilor McInnis: The negotiating committee met again today; we will be coming up with a final proposed version to be presented to CMS for consideration before returning to Council.

2)
RI Turnpike and Bridge Authority remuneration agreement (continued from 04/10/95): Solicitor: I have drafted an agreement for Council review. Council consensus: continue to May 8.

ISDS Variance: Councilor Liberati: I received a call regarding the Mattera ISDS variance process; we have been opposed to the variance for a long time, but apparently the parties are trying to work it out; the Town may want to oppose this kind of negotiated settlement; we have always been opposed to him cutting a deal so he can occupy the already built house. Solicitor: You need to have the facts; Council has been misinformed by others before; I will pursue for Council.

Paul Sullivan: Solicitor: Council authorized making a counter offer to Mr. Sullivan at the last meeting; he has accepted Council's terms; I will draw up the deed.


COMMUNICATIONS
Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to accept both communications. So voted.

1)
Request for donation from USS FITZGERALD Commissioning Committee toward commissioning ceremonies

Motion by Councilor Hines, seconded by Councilor Robertson to contribute $100 to the ceremony. So voted.

2)
Letter from Secretary of State James R. Langevin re: use of optical scan voting equipment for 06/07/95 municipal election


WATER AND SEWER COMMISSIONERS
There being no further Council business before them, motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to adjourn the regular Council meeting at 9:27 PM to then sit as a Board of Water and Sewer Commissioners, in continuation of a meeting begun on April 17. So voted. (The minutes of the Commissioners' meeting are contained in a separate document.) Following adjournment of the Commissioners' meeting, Council reconvened.


EXECUTIVE SESSION

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to adjourn to executive session at 10:59 PM. So voted. Council returned to regular session at 11:58 PM. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to seal the minutes of the executive session to the public. So voted.


ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Hines to adjourn at 12:00 Midnight. So voted.

Attest:

Theresa C. Donovan, CMC

Town Clerk

cc:
Town Council Members (5)


Town Administrator


Town Solicitor


Administrative Circulation






